Minutes of the Board for the 

Pennsylvania Chapter 

of The American Chestnut Foundation (PA-TACF)
Friday, October 15, 2004

Schenley Park Visitor’s Center
Pittsburgh, PA

Those in attendance were: Bill Lord, Frank Brouse, Phil Gruszka, Larry Patchel, Jim Egenreider, Greg Yochum, Ross Rogolski, Tim Eck, Livy Eck, Ann Leffel, Bob Leffel, Chandis Klinger, David Armstrong, Tim Phelps, Bob Summersgill, Lori Summersgill, Lee Saufley, Jean Saufley, Tim Van Vliet, Tracey Coulter, and Sara Fitzsimmons.  Sara Fitzsimmons took minutes.

The Board meeting was convened at 6:45pm.

FINANCES
Dave Armstrong detailed the chapter’s financial situation, starting by handing those in attendance a copy of the draft budget.
In the budget for 2005, the chapter’s projected expenses will be $74,100.  The total budget includes the $50,000 grant from the Department of Community and Economic Development (DCED).  Mr. Armstrong described the recent meeting of chapter members at the Stewart/Smith Farm in Jefferson County where Representative Sam Smith and Senator Joe Scarnati handed a check for $50,000 to the chapter.  That grant is to be used toward the establishment of a chestnut center.
Mr. Armstrong also detailed a grant from the Hardwood Forest Fund (HFF).  A proposal for $20,300 was written to the HFF to cover reforestation projects within PA State Forests.  Those funds would primarily cover supplies such as tubes over the next five years; thus, payments will be doled out in yearly installments.  This year, the chapter received $4030.
As for membership, Mr. Armstrong noted that we have lost a few members over the past year and, at the time of the meeting, sat at about 870 members.  The June membership report from National showed a loss of 62 people who did not renew.  Mr. Armstrong noted that he has sent personal notes to all those people asking them to renew.  After that effort, Mr. Armstrong estimated that membership should go back above 900.
Further elaborating on the budget, Mr. Armstrong noted that $21,000 has been allotted for the breeding program, including $10,000 for fencing.  Getting back to the DCED $50,000 that is written in for a chestnut center, the chapter will target the employment of an administrator, an intern, and the Tree Breeding Coordinator.  Office expenses should total around $10,000.  Mr. Armstrong noted that it is expensive to open up an office.  The funding is there to get a good start up, but the chapter does not have a definitive location.
Tim Phelps inquired as to whether the DCED grant needed to be spent within the next year.  Mr. Armstrong noted that we have until 2006 to spend that funding.  There was some discussion between Mr. Phelps and Mr. Armstrong about the possibilities of opening the center at Penn State.  Mr. Phelps noted that facilities would be available around the spring of 2006, but that there could be the possibility of temporary office space in 2005.
Tim Eck wondered if the chapter was legally bound to use the DCED grant exclusively for a chestnut center.  Mr. Armstrong noted that we are expected to use it for that purpose and will focus the funding toward the establishment and maintenance of the center.
Regarding the contracting of the Tree Breeding Program Coordinator (TBC), Mr. Armstrong noted that a contract with TACF and PSU had been resolved with the foundation and has been extended for three years.  The salary is to stay at current rates with salary increases as Penn State sees fit in accordance with Penn State guidelines.  The TBC will begin offering support to New England and New York, possibly Ohio and Maryland.
Mr. Armstrong then recommended that the Board approve the budget for 2005.

Chandis Klinger moved to accept the 2005 budget as proposed by Dave Armstrong.

Greg Yochum seconded the motion.

By vocal vote, the motion passed unanimously.

Continuing discussion regarding chapter finances, Mr. Armstrong noted the Board’s July approval of treasurer change to Tim Eck.  Since that approval, Mr. Armstrong and Mr. Eck have explored banking options so that operations can take place at the same institution in State College, Lancaster, and Hanover.  Through their research, Mr. Armstrong and Mr. Eck discovered that only one bank satisfied those requirements, that of Waypoint Bank (which will become part of Sovereign bank in February).  Mr. Armstrong noted that he and Mr. Eck completed signature cards and other documentation that moved all chapter money to Waypoint Bank.  In an official somewhat ceremonial gesture, Mr. Armstrong completed the transfer of treasurer abilities by handing over the official chapter treasurer briefcase to Mr. Eck.
Phil Gruzka inquired as to the possibility of establishing the chestnut center on Barney Barnhart’s estate.  Mr. Armstrong noted that the advantages of centralizing the center at Penn State: much research is being done there, the TBC is already there, it’s in the center of the state, and PSU already has the infrastructure in place (i.e. library reserves, technology, etc.).  An office could conceivably be placed anywhere, but PSU would be the best place.

Mr. Armstrong then touched upon the financial review that took place earlier in the year with accountant Wendy Spinner.  In her review, Ms. Spinner noted that the chapters 990EZ may have bee filled incorrectly, as some unqualified people may have been included in our calculations for public donations.  Mr. Armstrong noted that she was correct, and that the chapter, in the future, needs to disqualify those who contribute more than 2% of the chapter’s income and/or those who are on the board.  Only a couple of people fell into that category.  Further, even taking those people out of the equation, the final percentages did not change.  The chapter still has 96/97% of their income from public support, and only needs to maintain a 30% level.

Tim Eck questioned whether public support includes government grants.  Mr. Armstrong answered that he was not sure, but with the current favorable granting environment around the chapter, the questions needs to be answered fully.

CMS PACKET

Mr. Armstrong distributed a packet of information that detailed the CMS program.  The packet included three different sections: one written by himself, intended for the layperson; one written by Dr. Bob Leffel, initial investigator of a potential CMS program for the chapter; and an article written for the TACF Journal by Dr. Paul Sisco.  The packet was assembled in order to inform members of the TACF Science Cabinet of the finer details and workings of the CMS program.  Mr. Armstrong noted that the program is not a new breeding program, and it never was intended to be so; CMS is simply a new tool that can be applied to general backcross breeding methodology.

Mr Phelps noted that in the charter for a TACF chapter, if a chapter wants to conduct a specific research project, the science cabinet needs to be informed.
Mr. Armstrong recognized the comment and discussed the statement w/in the packet that documents exclusion of a germplasm agreement from the material.  Mr. Armstrong then proposed that the document be sent to the science cabinet and key TACF personnel.

Ann Leffel commented that, as Dr. Bob Leffel was preparing the CMS program, his drafts were, on several occasions, sent out for review, including to members of the TACF science cabinet.  Mrs. Leffel went on to note that a lot of people on the cabinet did not respond.  The cabinet and key personnel have been informed of what the chapter is doing.  Further, two of the articles included in the packet are to be published in the upcoming issue of the Journal.  Mrs. Leffel questioned the necessity of sending out the packet for these reasons.

Further discussion, particularly surrounding the use of a germplasm agreement (GPA) as it relates to covering this new genetic stock created through the use of CMS took place.  The Board was in general agreement that a GPA should not be used with the CMS germplasm, but that TACF will have to approve such practices.

BREEDING PROGRAM UPDATE
Sara Fitzsimmons presented a breeding program update to the Board.
In stark contrast to the harvest of 2003, the 2004 harvest was very successful, with over 12,000 seed harvested.  This success was due in large part to good weather during the pollination season as well as an active solicitation for new pollinators within the chapter that began in late April.

Plantings have stayed on target and several new orchards of all types are planned for 2005.  Of particular note is a relationship with The Nature Conservancy, a partnership that will lead to the establishment of a new Graves BC3 orchard in Clinton County.  As part of the CMS program effort, orchards are to be started in 5 new counties not previously represented in the program.  Other plantings will include replants at pre-existing CMS orchards.
About 500 trees at 4 to 5 orchard locations are scheduled for next year.  Those orchards are Moshannon State Forest (BC2/BC3), the Kuhns orchard (BC3), the first plantings of BC3F2’s at the PSU Arboretum, Reigelsville (BC3), and possibly Codorus State Park.

Science committee timeframe
A science committee meeting was set for Tuesday, November 16, 2004.  The meeting will be held at the Forest Resources Laboratory on Penn State’s University Park campus.
EQUIPMENT
Bob Summersgill detailed a new plan to actively pursue direct funding that would lead to the procurement of large pieces of equipment.  In order to begin this process, Mr. Summersgill has drawn together a “wish list” for the chapter.  That list includes “big-ticket” items such as 3-4 tractors, several orchard ladders, a microscope, a new truck, and so on.

Mr. Summersgill detailed the current situation with an example: Dave Lazor, Gary Gilmore, and Jim Ross, caretakers of the Stewart/Smith property in Jefferson County, have a tractor that is too large to fit between the rows.  On the other hand, Tim Phelps, caretaker of several orchards in and around Penn State, has an underpowered tractor for much of the work that he needs to do.  Mr. Phelps quipped that the chapter should undertake a new breeding program that will mate the two for an intermediate F1 tractor generation.  The board was in agreement.

Mr. Summersgill then passed out some quotes from a couple of tractor supply companies that priced the tractors on the wish list at over $20,000 each.  He noted that, if the chapter goes after granting organizations with specific equipment requests, the more likely one is to receive funding for those items.
Phil Gruszka asked about the possibility of getting state contract pricing.  For example, the state of Pennsylvania goes out and seeks secure quotes from all major vendors.  Mr. Gruszka noted that he has used it before and saved thousands of dollars.

Tim Phelps stated that through Penn State, he could get about a 30% discount.
Some discussion then followed as to who would own the equipment, the chapter or an individual.  
Dave Armstrong thought that the chapter should not have such equipment as an asset, as then the chapter would be liable – it would have to maintain it, pay insurance, etc.  He recommended that the chapter not put itself on the line like that. Phil Gruszka noted that the chapter could have problems with a granting foundation if the grant doesn’t show up as an asset, to which Mr. Armstrong replied that we could always tell the granting organization in advance that we should have limited liability for equipment through using member ownership.
Mr. Armstrong then recommended that a separate Grower’s Committee be formed.  The committee would be chaired by Bob Summersgill and it would discuss items such as the equipment issue.

Ann Leffel mentioned that the USDA buys tractors and then sends them back to dealers to auction them off.  She noted this as a good way for the chapter to go after more cost-efficient equipment. 
Tim Eck then noted that the committee really needs to sort out when to rent a piece of equipment and when to by one.

ELECTIONS

Chapter elections were held for three Board positions and Vice-President.  As was done last election, ballots were sent out in the mail on returnable post-cards, postage paid.  980 ballots were sent out and, at the time of counting at the meeting, 364 had been returned for a 37% voter turnout. 

Running unopposed, Dave Armstrong was elected to the Vice-President position.  Phil Gruszka detailed the winners of the three board positions: Jim Walizer, Bill Montague, and Jim Egenreider will take over their positions in January 2005.

Mr. Gruszka also noted that there were a number of write-ins saying that the slate of candidates, six in all, was excellent.  The Board agreed with that observation and was pleased.

SATURDAY’S AGENDA

The Board discussed the agenda for the next day’s fall meeting.  

Bob Summersgill made a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Tim Phelps seconded the motion.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:30pm.

